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February 20, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit two options for a consolidated Elections facility for consideration by the King County Council.  The first option involves lease of, and major tenant improvements to, a building located at 919 SW Grady Way in Renton.  The lease agreement under this alternative includes an option to buy the property.  The second option involves construction of a new consolidated Elections facility on Goat Hill, immediately south of the new King County Garage.  Each of these options will meet the programmatic needs of a consolidated Elections facility, as defined by several expert panels.  In addition to meeting the programmatic needs of Elections, each of these alternatives responds to the most recent legislative direction regarding a consolidated elections facility.  
The policy considerations associated with these options are the cost, timing and operational impacts of implementing adopted council policy regarding 1) consolidating Elections operations, and 2) moving the Criminal Investigation Division (CID) of the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) to downtown Seattle.  The lease/purchase of the Renton site is the least cost option for a consolidated Elections facility, although there are some operational disadvantages.  The portion of the cost of the Goat Hill option for CID is comparable to the cost of moving CID to an alternative downtown location if the Renton site is leased for Elections.  It appears at this time that the sum total of the Elections and CID moves may be most cost effective with the acquisition of the Renton site, although I must caution policy makers that the estimated costs associated with the CID move are rough and preliminary.
A decision to move forward with the Renton site would provide the quickest option for consolidating Elections operations, but would delay moving CID to downtown Seattle by at least one year.  Conversely, a decision to move forward with Goat Hill would provide the quickest resolution to the CID move, but would delay consolidation of Elections. 
I am forwarding both options to retain maximum flexibility for the council in this important policy decision.   The cost detail is shown on Attachment A, options A an B.  
Background

Operations of King County Elections have been reviewed by several outside groups and experts.  These groups generated a number of reports which recommended consolidation of elections ballot operations into a single facility.  According to these expert panels, operations such the Elections Distribution Center (EDC), the Mail Ballot Operations Satellite (MBOS), and Elections administrative functions should be co-located into a single facility.  The current group advising King County on Elections operations is known as the Citizens’ Elections Oversight Committee (CEOC).  Among other proposals for improved elections operations, the CEOC recommends that, “Action should be taken immediately to define the overall facility requirements, acquire the space and make it fully operable prior to the Primary Election in 2007.”

Elections administrative offices are currently located on the 5th Floor of the King County Administration Building.  Much of the elections operation is currently housed in leased space at the King County International Airport.  Last year, the MBOS functions were re-located, on a temporary basis to the King County Airport.  This temporary location addressed many of the facility deficiencies identified at the previously leased location, but does not provide a long term solution for a consolidated Elections site.  The Elections Distribution Center, where voting equipment is warehoused, is also now co-located at the King County Airport.  During a recent council Capital Budget Committee Meeting a question was raised as to whether Elections could remain at that site for a longer term.
The primary challenge with doing so is permanently housing a non-airport related function on airport property.  In discussing this issue with legal counsel and the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA), it appears that use of a site by elections at the airport is permissible, but only on an interim basis.  See, FAA Order 5190.6a.  The risk of being “evicted” from airport property by the FAA is too great to rely on KCIA as the long term solution for elections.
There have been a number of attempts to locate a consolidated Elections facility.  The first of these attempts was my June 2005 proposal to locate Elections in a building at 1130 Rainier Avenue.  The site consisted of an existing 60,000 square foot, 3-story building with an adjoining 140 car parking structure.  The acquisition as it was proposed included two adjacent parcels for additional future facility expansion.  Preliminary evaluation of this site indicated that immediate redevelopment, combined with continued use of existing owned warehouse space, provided a flexible and cost effective facility solution for Elections.  The proposed site would have allowed for future development based on operational experience and future warehouse space requirements.  In addition, this site, with its highly developed technology infrastructure would have provided an excellent, cost-effective location for ITS Data Center operations.  Preliminary costs were identifies at 23 million dollars to acquire the building with additional expenditures to follow.  
The King County Council did not accept the 1130 Rainier Building proposal and requested that the Executive Branch to further evaluate the viability of locating Elections into the New County Office Building (NCOB).  When that option proved infeasible due to operational and infrastructure requirements, council directed the Executive Branch in the 2005 2nd Quarter Omnibus Ordinance to prepare a Request for Proposals (RFP) for facilities that would provide for consolidation of elections operations. 
Following these council actions, the Executive Branch recommended a broker assisted process rather than the council recommended RFP methodology.  We recommended such an approach because it is standard operating procedure for buying and selling real estate, and an RFP approach appeared incompatible with a “hot” Seattle real estate market.  A compromise approach was agreed to as a “Solicitation for Offers” (SFO) and was approved by council in June of 2006.  Submittals to the SFO process were due to the county on August 22, 2006.  No submittals were received.  During this time the 1130 Rainier Building option was lost to another buyer. 
Concurrent to preparing and issuing the SFO, the Department of Executive Services, Facilities Management Division (FMD) was evaluating the feasibility of constructing a new Consolidated Elections Facility along with the ITS data center and CID on county-owned property adjacent to the new county garage, known as “Goat Hill.”  The legislation authorizing FMD to pursue the Goat Hill option also included language agreed upon by the legislative and Executive branches to embark upon an industry-standard, broker assisted approach to locate potential acquisition sites for a Consolidated Elections Facility.  The legislation clearly spelled out requirements for weekly meetings between the legislative and Executive branches, along with the Prosecuting Attorney’s Office (PAO) to provide council with regular updates.  This process was followed to ensure close coordination during the market search.
As was the case with the 1130 Rainier proposal, this industry-standard approach resulted in a viable option that is one of the legislative options contained in this transmittal.  This option involves lease of a site located on Grady Way in Renton, known as the “Earlington” property.  Unico Investment Group, LLC currently has an option to buy the Earlington property and the county is negotiating the lease agreement with Unico.  The lease agreement will include an option to purchase the property.
Legislative Options

This transmittal contains two, mutually exclusive legislative actions.  The first is an ordinance authorizing the Executive Branch to enter into a lease, with an option to buy, the Earlington property.  This proposal includes substantial tenant improvements to the existing Earlington building to meet the programmatic requirements of Elections.  The second legislative option is a motion expressing council policy direction to move forward with the development of a new Consolidated Elections Facility, as well as space for CID, on Goat Hill.  I am transmitting both options to allow council the flexibility to fully weigh and consider the policy implications of each option.
Lease/Acquisition Option
The Earlington property can meet all of the needs of a consolidated facility for Elections, at an estimated cost of $3.1 million higher than the original proposal for the Elections component of the 1130 Rainier site.  (Please note this does not take into consideration the King County data center, which was part of the 1130 Rainier proposal.  Legislation regarding the data center is forthcoming.)  The Elections component of the 1130 Rainier proposal, increased to include expanded program space and warehouse consolidation, would have been $21.7 million.  The estimated cost of the Earlington property, if King County exercises its option to buy, is $24.8 million.  

Although the Earlington site can adequately meet all of Elections needs, and the CEOC supports acquisition of the site, Elections staff raised some operational concerns.  I reference these concerns below, not because they are “deal breakers,” but because I want to ensure councilmembers have all relevant input into the decision making process.  Election staff have expressed the following considerations with respect to the choice between the Earlington property and the Goat Hill option:

· The Goat Hill location provides easier access and more public transportation options for citizens and employees.  (It should be noted that, in all likelihood, parking will be free to employees at the Earlington site; downtown parking rates for employees would apply at the Goat Hill site.) 

· The Goat Hill location allows the important county election functions to be in close proximity to county elected officials.
· The Goat Hill location allows for the continued centralization of county government in the downtown Seattle area. Centralized county services are already readily available in the Goat Hill area.
· The Goat Hill location will be designed from the ground up, allowing flexibility in meeting all of election’s needs.
· The Goat Hill location will likely aid employee recruiting and retention. 
The enclosed appropriation for the Earlington option includes costs for 2007 only:  1) rental for one month, December 2007, at a cost of $108,551, and 2) King County project management costs at $35,000, and 3) $200,000 for installing fiber infrastructure to the site.  The total 2007 appropriation is $343,551.  Costs for 2008 will be included in my proposed 2008 Budget, if council elects to move forward with this option.  It is assumed at this point that all costs will be funded through the Current Expense Fund.  For the 2008 budget proposal, my staff will analyze the cost impacts of allocating costs to jurisdictions to whom we provide elections services.

Status of Lease Negotiations
Unico Investment Group, LLC and the county have executed a term sheet (attached to the proposed ordinance) setting out the basic terms for county lease with an option to purchase of the site for elections.  Unico does not currently own the site but has an option to purchase it from the owner, Shepard Investing, Inc.  

Under the terms being discussed, Unico would divide the site into two parcels and lease the county one of the parcels along with the building and parking spaces on that parcel.  The lease would be for a ten year period and would include established rent payments and a fixed price option for the county to acquire ownership of the property.  

Prior to county occupancy, Unico would remodel the building to meet the specialized needs of the Elections Division.  The county would have the right to approve the design of the remodel.  In accordance with RCW 36.42, the state law governing build-to-suit leases to municipalities, the costs of the remodel would be the sole responsibility of Unico.  Unico would also be required to ensure that prevailing wages were paid for labor on the construction project.  The county would not be obligated to make any rental payments until it assumes occupancy of the site.  Should the council elect for the county to pursue the Earlington site, an ordinance is enclosed to authorize the Executive Branch to negotiate and execute a lease in accordance with the term sheet.  As mentioned above, an appropriation ordinance is also enclosed to fund 2007 costs associated with the Earlington agreement.

Unico’s option to purchase the site currently expires on February 28.  Although Unico recently informed us that the owner is not likely to extend the current option, we are working closely with Unico to attempt to secure an extension of that option to provide additional time for the county and Unico to analyze the site, conduct negotiations and work with the council. 
It is important to emphasize that we have not yet reached final agreement with Unico for the site should they purchase it.  If council selects the Earlington option, we will continue to diligently purse completion of those negotiations and finalization of a lease agreement but cannot, at this point, guarantee an outcome.  

It is also important to note that if council selects the Earlington option and either Unico’s option is not extended or, Unico and the county do not reach agreement and the option is not exercised by Unico, the county could independently seek to pursue a purchase of the property with the owner.  If council selects the Earlington option and we do not reach an agreement with Unico or Unico’s option expires, we will, upon council approval of this option, aggressively seek acquisition from the current owner.

However, if a final agreement with Unico does not come to fruition, it is uncertain that the county could simply acquire the property directly from the owner in the event Unico’s option expires.  We do not know if there are any other potential buyers the owner could readily turn to for a sale.  If other buyers exist or emerge, they could outbid the county or conclude a transaction more quickly.  For these reasons, we are looking into the possibility of assigning to King County Unico’s option to purchase the property, if agreement is not reached on the lease in a timely manner.
Even if direct county acquisition becomes a possibility, our preference is still to reach a deal with Unico.  The Unico proposal is unique in several aspects.  First, the existing legal parcel is much larger than the county needs and it contains a building not needed for election operations.  Unico has proposed to acquire the entire property, segregate it into two parcels, and sell to the county only that portion it needs (a little more than half the total site).  It seems unlikely the owner would be willing to sell only a portion of the property to the county.  The county may thus have to acquire the entire site and absorb the increased cost of doing so.

Second, Unico has proposed to provide a newly renovated facility on the site that meets the county’s specialized requirements for an elections facility.  It is highly unlikely the owner would agree to do this.  The county would, therefore, need to develop the site itself at potentially greater costs.  

Finally, Unico has a pre-existing relationship with the property’s existing tenants.  Unico has indicated they will assist those tenants in relocating.  The owner is not likely to be willing or able to do the same.

King County Sheriff’s Office Criminal Investigation Division Impacts

However selecting the Earlington site over Goat Hill does create challenges with meeting the needs of CID downtown.  I would like to note that moving forward with the Earlington option would result in a double move for the King County Sheriff’s Office (KCSO) in terms of fulfilling the legislative requirement to move CID to a downtown location.  For multiple operational reasons, it is the Sheriff’s preference to co-locate CID with Sheriff’s operations in the Courthouse.  If this option is cost prohibitive, a build-to-suit facility on Goat Hill could meet all of CID’s needs.  It is not acceptable to the Sheriff, nor is it advisable from a cost perspective, to locate CID in the Administration Building or the New County Office Building.  The double move required to move CID into the Courthouse involves moving the KCSO Technical Services Division out of the Courthouse, and backfilling that space with CID.

Constructing a building for CID alone on Goat Hill is not recommended, due to the small size of the building and relatively high cost of construction per square foot.  To fulfill the CID move under the Earlington option, the Technical Services Division of the KCSO would have to move out of the Courthouse either to the Administration Building or to leased space.

FMD staff are working with KCSO staff to further define CID requirements, and to assess the feasibility of moving Technical Services either into the Administration Building or privately owned leased space.  Finding a private building owner in downtown Seattle willing to lease space to Technical Services is highly unlikely.  Due to operational requirements, primarily security and infrastructure needs, the New County Office Building (NCOB) is not a viable downtown option for CID.  
We are currently assessing the costs and benefits of moving technical services into either the Administration Building or the NCOB.  Both present significant challenges.  We will report the council later this year the results of that analysis.

Goat Hill Option

The FMD has continued evaluation of the Goat Hill site as a possible solution for a Consolidated Elections Facility and as a downtown location for the CID.  The site is no longer being considered by the Executive Branch as a solution for a King County Data Center as was originally proposed in 2006.  The county has identified more effective data center space at Fisher Plaza that can be leased this year.  The timing and advantages of Fisher Plaza are such that I am recommending we exercise a long term lease rather than wait for Goat Hill to be built.  However, both the Goat Hill and Fisher Plaza data center options are more costly than the data center portion of the 1130 Rainier Building.  Proposed legislation regarding a long-term lease for data center space is forthcoming and will need swift action by the council.
As one would expect, the Goat Hill site is superior in terms of ability to meet operational needs of both operations, because the facility would be built to suit, specifically designed for the county’s special purposes.  Unfortunately, with rising construction costs, and the high cost of specialty requirements, development of the site will be expensive.  The total cost of developing Goat Hill for both Elections and CID is $48.3 million.  A summary of the current cost estimate for a Goat Hill development, is contained in Attachment 1-A.
If council chooses to move forward with development of Goat Hill, no further appropriation is required at this time.  Existing appropriation authority is available to take the Goat Hill project through the Master Use Permit process, and negotiation of a lease-lease back agreement.  In case council wishes to pursue this option, enclosed is a proposed motion that sets this policy direction, and precludes acquisition of the Earlington site.

Comparison of Options
The policy considerations associated with these options are the cost, timing and operational impacts of  implementing adopted council policy regarding 1)consolidating Elections operations, and 2) moving the Criminal Investigation Division of the King County Sheriff’s Office to downtown Seattle. 
In terms of timing, the Earlington site is the best option for a Consolidated Elections Facility.  The site could be ready for occupation by the end of this year.  The Goat Hill site would not be available until March, 2010.  The Goat Hill option is the quickest option for a CID move.  Again, the Goat Hill site could be occupied by March of 2010.  Under the Earlington scenario, CID would not move out of the Regional Justice Center (RJC) until January of 2011.  Any delay in moving CID has a ripple effect on other criminal justice agencies.  Of particular concern is the impact to District Court, which cannot implement the policy directive of the council adopted District Court Operational Master Plan to consolidate into the RJC until CID moves out. Table 1-A summarizes costs and move-in dates for each option.
In summary, either option could work.  The Goat Hill option is more expensive, but provides a more comprehensive solution to multiple county needs. The Earlington site works well for Elections but poses some operational and timing issues for non-elections needs.  My staff and I look forward to working through these policy considerations with you, and are excited to move forward with either option. 

If you have any questions regarding this proposal, please call Kathy Brown, Facilities Management Division Director, at 206-296-0630.

I certify funds are available.

Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive

cc:
King County Councilmembers




ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff

              
  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director


  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, Capital Budget Committee

 
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council 


The Honorable Norm Maleng, King County Prosecutor


The Honorable Sue Rahr, King County Sheriff


The Honorable Michael Trickey, Presiding Judge, King County Superior Court

The Honorable Barbara Linde, Presiding Judge, King County District Court


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)

Kathy Brown, Director, Facilities Management Division (FMD), DES
Noel Treat, Deputy Director, FMD DES
Jim Buck, Interim Director, Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division
   (REALS), DES

Sean Bouffiou, Finance and HR Administrator, REALS, DES 
Sid Bender, Capital Budget Supervisor, Office of Management and Budget
Bob Thompson, Leasing Supervisor, Real Estate Services, FMD, DES
